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The district court affirmed a judgment against the debtor for
$47,000.  The judgment was non dischargeable as a willful and
malicious injury because the debtor converted the proceeds of the
creditor's collateral.  The collateral was a check for government
medical assistance payments.  

The district court found:

1)  The allegations in the original complaint were adequate to
describe a cause of action under 523(a)(6).  The facts were the
same as those alleged for the original 523(a)(2) claim, so the
amendment related back to the original complaint.

2)  The debtor was not unduly prejudiced by the addition of
the 523(a)(6) claim at trial because the facts were the same, and
the court offered to extend the trial if requested.

3)  The evidence regarding settlement discussions was either
admissible for the purpose of refuting the existence of a guaranty
limiting liability, or was harmless error if inadmissible.

4)  The debtor suffered no surprise or prejudice when the
court allowed testimony of a witness who was not included on the
witness lists, but was discussed by both parties.

5)  The creditor had an interest in the check which the debtor
converted.  Federal law prohibits a direct payment of government
medical assistance payments to a factor.  However, a security
interest in medical assistance accounts is not per se illegal under
federal law.  Under Oregon law, the assignment of a medical
assistance account to the creditor would be unlawful.  The debtor
did not establish that a security interest in the accounts was an
illegal assignment, and even if he had, his own actions in
converting the check were enough to prohibit him from asserting the
defense due to "unclean hands".
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